
 
 

 

AGENDA 
PLANNING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING 
   
Thursday, August 18, 2011 Shoreline City Hall 
7:00 p.m. Council Chamber
  17500 Midvale Ave. N
   

  Estimated Time
1. CALL TO ORDER 7:00 p.m.
   

2. ROLL CALL 7:01 p.m.
   

3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 7:02 p.m.
   

4. DIRECTOR’S COMMENTS 7:03 p.m.
   

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 7:08 p.m.
 a. July 21 Regular Meeting 
   

6. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 7:10 p.m.
   

During the General Public Comment period, the Planning Commission will take public comment on any subject which is not 
of a quasi-judicial nature or specifically scheduled later on the agenda.  Each member of the public may comment for up to 
two minutes.  However, the General Public Comment period will generally be limited to twenty minutes.  The Chair has 
discretion to limit or extend time limitations and the number of people permitted to speak.  Speakers are asked to come to the 
front of the room to have their comments recorded and must clearly state their first and last name, and city of residence. 
The rules for procedure for Public Hearings before the Planning Commission are further defined in Resolution No. 182. 
   

7. PUBLIC HEARING Legislative Public Hearing 7:15 p.m.
 

a. 

Development Code Amendment 
Transferring responsibility from the Planning Commission to the Hearing Examiner for 
conducting Public Hearings on certain Quasi-Judicial matters, and making recommendations 
on some actions to the City Council, and acting as the decision-making authority on others 

 

  1. Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation  

  2. Questions by the Commission to Staff  

  3. Public Testimony  

  4. Final Questions by the Commission  

  5. Deliberations  

  6. Vote by Commission to Recommend Approval or Denial or Modification  

  7. Closure of Public Hearing   
   

8. DIRECTOR’S REPORT 8:15 p.m.
   

9. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 8:20 p.m.
   

10. NEW BUSINESS 8:22 p.m.
   

11. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES & COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 8:24 p.m.
   

12. AGENDA FOR September 1 8:26 p.m.
   

13. ADJOURNMENT  8:30 p.m.
   

The Planning Commission meeting is wheelchair accessible. Any person requiring a disability accommodation should contact 
the City Clerk’s Office at 801-2230 in advance for more information. For TTY telephone service call 546-0457. For up-to-date 
information on future agendas call 801-2236. 
 



 

 
WHO WE ARE 
The Shoreline Planning Commission is a 7-member volunteer advisory body to the City Council. 
The purpose of the Planning Commission is to provide guidance and direction for Shoreline's future 
growth through continued review and improvement to the City's Comprehensive Plan, Development 
Code, shoreline management, environmental protection and related land use documents.  The Planning 
Commission members are appointed by the City Council and serve a four year term.   

 
WHAT IS HAPPENING TONIGHT 
Planning Commission meetings may have several items on the agenda.  The items may be study sessions 
or public hearings. 
 

Study Sessions 
Study sessions provide an opportunity for the Commissioners to learn about particular items and 
to have informal discussion with staff prior to holding a public hearing.   The Commission 
schedules time on its agenda to hear from the public; however, the Chair has discretion to limit 
or extend time limitations and the number of people permitted to speak.  The public is 
encouraged to provide written comment to the Commission; however, since Commissioners are 
volunteers and may not have time to check email every day, if written comments are not 
included in the agenda packet and are offered during a study session, they may not have time to 
read them until after the meeting.  
 
Public Hearing 
The main purpose of a public hearing is for the Commission to obtain public testimony. There 
are two types of public hearings, legislative and quasi-judicial.  Legislative hearings are on 
matters of policy that affect a wide range of citizens or perhaps the entire jurisdiction and quasi-
judicial hearings are on matters affecting the legal rights of specific, private parties in a contested 
setting.  The hearing procedures are listed on the agenda.  Public testimony will happen after the 
staff presentation.  Individuals will be required to sign up if they wish to testify and will be 
called upon to speak generally in the order in which they have signed. Each person will be 
allowed 2 minutes to speak.  In addition, attendees may want to provide written testimony to the 
Commission.  Speakers may hand the Clerk their written materials prior to speaking and they 
will be distributed.  For those not speaking, written materials should be handed to the Clerk prior 
to the meeting.  The Clerk will stamp written materials with an exhibit number so it can be 
referred to during the meeting.  Spoken comments and written materials presented at public 
hearings become part of the record. 

 
CONTACTING THE PLANNING COMMISSION 
Written comments can be emailed to plancom@shorelinewa.gov or mailed to Shoreline Planning 
Commission, 17500 Midvale Avenue N, Shoreline WA 98133. 
 

 

www.shorelinewa.gov/plancom 

 
 
 



DRAFT 
These Minutes Subject to 

August 18th Approval 
 

CITY OF SHORELINE 
 

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION 
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING 

 
July 21, 2011      Shoreline City Hall 
7:00 P.M.      Council Chamber 

 
Commissioners Present Staff Present 
Chair Wagner 
Vice Chair Perkowski 
Commissioner Behrens  
Commissioner Broili 
Commissioner Esselman 
Commissioner Kaje 
Commissioner Moss  
 

Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services 

Alicia McIntire, Senior Transportation Planner, Public Works 

Brian Landau, Surface Water Manager 

Jessica Simulcik Smith, Planning Commission Clerk 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Wagner called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m.   
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk the following Commissioners were present:  Chair Wagner, 
Vice Chair Perkowski and Commissioners Behrens, Broili, Esselman, Kaje and Moss.   
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
The agenda was accepted as presented. 
 
DIRECTOR’S COMMENTS 
 
Mr. Cohn did not provide comments during this portion of the meeting.   
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
The minutes of June 30, 2011 were approved as amended.   
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GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
No one in the audience expressed a desire to comment during this portion of the meeting.   
 
STAFF REPORTS 
 
Mr. Cohn advised that while the Transportation Master Plan, Surface Water Master Plan and Parks, 
Recreation and Open Space Master Plan are not part of the Comprehensive Plan, they are reflected in 
the goals and policies contained in the Comprehensive Plan.  The purpose of tonight’s discussion is to 
review the proposed updates to the three plans.   
 
Transportation Master Plan (TMP) Update 
 
Ms. McIntire reported that staff is in the final stages of developing the draft TMP, which provides 
guiding direction for developing the City’s transportation network. The document contains goals, and 
policies with a similar purpose as those found in the Comprehensive Plan.  In addition, the TMP 
includes implementation strategies, which identify specific actions the City can take in order to 
implement a specific goal and/or policy.   
 
Ms. McIntire advised that staff received direction from the City Council on many of the goals and 
policies contained in the draft TMP during a series of meetings last spring and summer.  They met again 
with the City Council last week to discuss five of the chapters, and they will discuss the remaining 
chapters on August 1st.  They hope to release the entire draft TMP for environmental and public review 
in mid August.   A public hearing before the City Council is scheduled for September 12th, with final 
adoption on September 26th.  She briefly reviewed the eight chapters of the draft TMP as follows: 
 

 Sustainability and Quality of Life – This chapter talks about the City’s neighborhood 
involvement and neighborhood traffic safety programs and the neighborhood traffic action plans.  
It also discusses transportation demand and system management, commute trip reduction, 
complete streets, street lighting, stormwater management, maintenance, freight and mobility, and 
regional coordination.  As directed by the City Council, staff took a “complete street” approach 
of looking at the system as a whole.  System plans for bicycles and pedestrians, as well as a 
three-phase transit plan were developed.  As opposed to identifying numerous large new 
projects, staff considered opportunities for integrating new facilities into the existing roadways 
to increase capacity for all modes of transportation.   
 

 Master Street Plan – This chapter contains cross sections for all arterials and local primary 
streets (previously neighborhood collector streets) to identify the City’s future plans for the 
streets.  As proposed, the majority of the transit network would be located on arterials, with very 
little transit service on local primary streets that are not generally built to manage the impacts 
associated with transit service.  Because the City does not have the capacity to develop a cross 
section for each of the secondary streets (residential), a pallet of cross sections would be 
prepared to provide guidance if and when the City acquires funding or determines a sidewalk is 
appropriate in a particular location.  Again, the goal is to avoid large, expensive capital projects 
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and/or cause massive disruption to the existing system.  The City is primarily residential, and 
building wider streets in residential neighborhoods would require the City to purchase additional 
right-of-way, which is not something they are interested in doing at this time.   

 
 Bicycle Plan – The Bicycle System Plan shows the location of the different facilities necessary 

to build a complete system.  The Interurban Trail is the spine of the system, and most of the 
facilities are located on arterials.  The system plan includes two connector routes between the 
Interurban and Burke Gilman Trails.  The Bicycle Plan is comprised almost entirely of new 
policies that call for implementation of the Bicycle System Plan, development of standards for 
bicycle facilities and their maintenance, creation of a funding strategy to develop the City’s 
bicycle system and expanded public outreach and education regarding bicycling and bicycle 
safety.  Funding for implementation will be the City’s biggest challenge affiliated with the 
Bicycle System Plan.   

 
 Pedestrian Plan – The goal of the Pedestrian System Plan is to create a complete pedestrian 

system that connects neighborhoods to transit, retail and commercial areas, schools, and parks.  
The general concept is that all arterial and local primary streets will have sidewalks on both 
sides.  Sidewalk widths would be determined by the adjacent land uses.  Some types of uses 
(schools, parks, commercial, etc.) merit wider sidewalks because they draw more pedestrians, 
whereas narrower sidewalks are sufficient in residential neighborhoods.  The Pedestrian Plan 
also contains many new policies that emphasize implementation of the Pedestrian System Plan, 
construction of sidewalks as priority projects, pedestrian safety, creation of a funding strategy for 
sidewalk construction, and the allowance of flexible standards for sidewalks.  There are some 
places where sidewalks on both sides might be technically unfeasible and/or extremely 
expensive.  They may also need to avoid critical areas and/or existing vegetation. 

 
 Transit Plan – Based on anticipated future changes to transit service in the City, including 

implementation of bus rapid transit (BRT) and light rail service, staff developed a three-phase 
transit plan.  The goals and strategies in the Transit Plan are generally affiliated with different 
stages of the light rail implementation and construction, which will drastically change transit 
service in the City.  The plan includes short-range (until 2021), medium-range (2021-2023) and 
long-range (2023+) plans.  It also includes general policies for making transit a more convenient 
and appealing option for residents and encouraging development that is supportive of transit.  
She referred to Metro’s recently adopted strategic plan, which drastically changes how they look 
at providing service.  Rather than focusing on political boundaries to dictate areas of service, 
Metro will consider land uses, where people live and work, productivity, etc.  If the City wants 
to advocate for and justify additional transit service, it is important to consider the criteria 
developed by Metro since they are the primary provider of transit service in the City.  While staff 
is not advocating that the entire City be rezoned to be transit-supportive, they should think about 
having transit-supported densities within the transit corridors.   
 
The short-range plan focuses on what will happen from now until light rail service begins at 
Northgate, which is currently scheduled to be 2021.  The plan advocates for improved and 
expanded existing transit service (particularly east/west), increasing ridership, enhancing the 
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quality of service and overall improvements to facilities.  BRT service would begin on Aurora 
Avenue North during this time frame, traveling from downtown Seattle to the Aurora Transit 
Center.  The City should consider options for relocating all or a portion of the Aurora Transit 
Center function to the Shoreline Park and Ride at North 192nd Street so bus transfers can easily 
occur on Aurora Avenue North.  Staff will continue to participate in planning efforts with Sound 
Transit, which is still in the process of defining the alignment for light rail.  Because the 
alignment and station locations are not yet known, the Transit Plan addresses the concerns but 
does not call out a preferred alignment.   
 
The medium-range plan focuses on the time when light rail service begins at Northgate (2021).  
Bus service will be restructured to feed the light rail station at Northgate, making bus 
transportation a convenient and appealing option for Shoreline residents.  Staff anticipates this 
will include commuter routes to collect people in Shoreline for transfer to light rail at Northgate.  
The BRT service will still be in place so it will be important to have a good network of feeders 
for this system, as well.  At this time, construction would also be underway to extend the light 
rail service from Northgate to Shoreline.   
 
The long-range plan focuses on the time when light rail service will be operational to Shoreline.  
The conceptual plan presented with the Sound Transit package in 2008 identified an Interstate 5 
alignment, with stations at 145th and 185th.  The proposed Transportation Plan anticipates that, 
regardless of the alignment, there will still be two stations in the City.  Sound Transit is currently 
considering potential alignments on Highway 99 and Interstate 5.  The intent is that bus service 
would be adapted to feed into the light rail stations.  Regardless of the alignment location, BRT 
along Highway 99 would likely be maintained.  The long-range plan also calls for the City to 
look for other high-capacity transit corridors.  Once light rail service to Shoreline has been 
established, the City will likely see interest in development around the transit stations.  When the 
station locations have been identified, the City can develop subarea plans for each area.  As 
Sound Transit examines additional system expansions, the City could also advocate for street car 
service or light rail expansions into the City.   
 
During the development of the Master Street Plan, staff examined the way different streets 
operate throughout the City.  As part of this analysis, several streets were identified for 
reclassification.  The streets already function in the capacity recommended with respect to 
existing traffic volumes, speeds, striping and connectivity.  Additionally, staff recommends 
renaming two street classifications in order to minimize confusion and more accurately identify 
the characteristics of each street type.  For example, “neighborhood collector streets” have been 
renamed “local primary streets.”  Arterial streets are high priorities for non-motorized 
transportation opportunities and where most transit service is located.  Arterials have center line 
striping and are not generally eligible for traffic calming treatments.   

 
 Concurrency – Understanding the future nature and volume of traffic in the City makes it 

possible to recommend appropriate transportation facility improvements.  This information 
builds upon an understanding of existing traffic volumes and flow patterns in the City.  The City 
contracted with DKS Associates to develop three models to analyze future traffic volumes and 
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anticipated problems affiliated with growth.  To develop the models, the consultant evaluated 
three land use scenarios, each one based upon the City’s assigned growth targets for 2030 of 
5,000 new households and 5,000 new jobs.  Each of the scenarios included the two light rail 
station locations identified in the Sound Transit 2 package (along Interstate 5 at Northeast 145th 
Street and Northeast 185th Street).  Parking for 500 vehicles was assumed at each station.  
Growth was dispersed differently in each of the three scenarios:  spread throughout the City, 
along Aurora Avenue North, and within transit nodes.  However, regardless of the way the 
growth was dispersed, the problems showed up in the exact same locations.  In response to these 
results and current planning efforts, staff created a Transit Oriented Development (TOD) 
Enhanced scenario, which assumes concentrations around the transit hubs and in Town Center.   
 
The Growth Management Act (GMA) requires the City to have a concurrency standard for 
transportation, which shows that the City has capacity in their transit network concurrent with 
growth.  Concurrency can be measured in a variety of ways.  In an effort to look at the 
transportation system holistically, the consultant is in the process of developing a concurrency 
program that focuses on the vehicle capacity, but also gives credits and assigns incentives for 
developers who put in non-motorized facilities to enhance transit.  While some jurisdictions have 
multi-modal concurrency standards, they are very complicated to develop and implement.   
 
The draft policy language recommends that the City adopt LOS D for all signalized intersections 
on arterials, with additional volume and capacity standards for Principal and Minor Arterials.  
With this standard, the City will accept intersections that operate at LOS D or better.  The 
current standard is LOS E.  The recommended concurrency standard would result in 
improvements to both roadway segments and intersections that will help traffic flow throughout 
the City.  It would also result in improvements for pedestrians, bicyclists and transit through 
implementation of Shoreline’s complete street standards for roads.   

 
 Projects – The TMP identifies many transportation projects, including seven that are needed to 

accommodate growth in the Meridian/Interstate 5/North 175th Street area.  In addition, bicycle 
and pedestrian projects will be needed to implement the system plans.  Because not all of the 
projects identified in the system plans can be implemented within the 20-year planning period, 
criteria would be used to prioritize the projects.  The TMP also identifies projects to correct 
existing safety problems and to conduct corridor studies to help identify solutions for large, 
corridor-wide projects. 

 
 Funding – Impact fees are allowed by State law as a mechanism to make growth pay for growth.  

The fee is affiliated with the number of trips created by each development and can only be used 
to fund costs associated with the seven projects needed to accommodate growth.  State and 
Federal grants are available to fund the remaining projects, but this funding is generally 
conditional and can only be used for specific projects.  Grants are highly competitive, and the 
City has been incredibly successful in securing grants for the Aurora Corridor Project, which 
was funded 90% by grants and 10% by City money.  Local funding sources are also available, 
such as the Transportation Benefit District (TBD), which funds the roadway maintenance 
program through a $20 vehicle license fee.  The TBD can be increased up to $100 by a vote of 
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the public. Current funding sources (gas tax, property tax, and general fund) are not as robust as 
they used to be.   
 

Commissioner Kaje said he still has some concerns and suggestions related to bicycle, pedestrian and 
transit opportunities in the northeast portion of the City.  In reviewing the current draft materials, he 
suggested that perhaps not enough time was spent trying to understand the peculiar challenges of getting 
in and out of this area with anything but a private vehicle.  He suggested that minor things could be done 
to significantly improve access for the residents in this very dense area of the City.  While constructing a 
bike lane down 15th Avenue would be expensive and would not likely occur in the near future, there are 
some feasible alternatives that could be achieved with simple signage and perhaps some striping.  He 
agreed to forward his individual comments and ideas to staff in writing.   
 
Commissioner Moss observed that none of the express bus routes are listed in the short, medium and 
long-range plans.  Ms. McIntire said the map in the plan identifies the all-day routes, but staff is aware 
of the express routes, as well.  She noted that Routes 373 and 330 are currently peak-only routes, but 
they are shown on the short-range plan as all-day routes to be consistent with Metro’s Strategic Plan.   
 
Commissioner Moss asked if staff has considered a TBD as an opportunity to fund transit service in the 
future.  Ms. McIntire agreed that TBD funding is one option, but it would require a fairly hefty TBD to 
establish a basic circulator route.  She noted that because there are no routes that just serve the City of 
Shoreline, a partnership with the City of Seattle would likely be necessary.   
 
Commissioner Behrens pointed out that, at this time, a rider required to pay two sets of fees when 
transferring from a Metro bus to a Community Transit bus.  He suggested they look at options to 
improve travel opportunities to the north.  Ms. McIntire observed that the City of Shoreline is located at 
the end of both lines, and staff has focused their efforts on interagency coordination.  She noted that 
Metro and Community Transit used to honor interagency transfers between service providers, but this 
practice was discontinued when the ORCA system was implemented in January 2009.  She explained 
that the ORCA card allows people to transfer from a Metro bus to a Community Transit Bus at the 
transfer station and only pay the difference between the two fares.  She expressed her belief that 
convincing the transit providers to go back to accepting interagency transfers would be very difficult.  
Instead, they should focus on encouraging people to purchase ORCA cards.  Commissioner Moss said 
she participated on the ORCA Team, and she expects that Metro will eventually phase out paper 
transfers, as well.   
 
Chair Wagner recognized the inter-jurisdictional challenges associated with Northeast 145th Street, and 
questioned how the street would be addressed in the TMP.  Ms. McIntire noted that the street is not 
included on the system plans because it is not located within Shoreline.  However, the regional 
coordination section discusses the option of annexing all or part of the street, and the City has started 
conversations with the City of Seattle and the State of Washington.  The TMP provides policies that 
encourage regional coordination to address concerns related Northeast 145th Street, particularly if a light 
rail station is located on the street.  She said the City’s goal is to iron out the inter-jurisdictional issues 
first before making plans for improvements.   
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Commissioner Moss asked Ms. McIntire to share staff’s vision for a Transit-Oriented Development 
(TOD).  Ms. McIntire said TOD’s are mentioned in the draft TMP as sustainability and transit issues.  
While the plan does not provide a definition for TOD, she would describe it as housing that is served by 
enough transit that you don’t have to own a car.  The housing element in a TOD would generally be 
accompanied by retail and commercial uses to serve the residents who live in the area.    
 
Commissioner Moss asked if Meridian Avenue North would be reclassified to a Principal Arterial if the 
recommended improvements are made to accommodate growth.  Ms. McIntire answered that the 
proposed street classifications are intended to match what currently exists.  However, it would be 
possible to reclassify the street after the improvements have been made.   
 
Commissioner Behrens asked how the newly adopted subarea plans and the TMP would work together.  
Ms. McIntire answered that the draft TMP addresses the anticipated impacts and transportation demands 
on arterial streets within the Town Center and Southeast Neighborhoods Subareas, and programs such as 
the Neighborhood Safety Program can be used to specifically address impacts to local neighborhood 
streets as growth occurs.   
 
Mr. Cohn advised that the Urban Land Institute conducted a study in the Seattle/Shoreline area, looking 
at three sites for potential TOD.  One site was located on Aurora Avenue North at Northeast 192nd Street 
and another at roughly Northeast 130th Street and Aurora Avenue North.  He agreed to forward the 
Commission a link to the study.   
 
Surface Water Master Plan Update 
 
Mr. Landau explained that the previous Surface Water Master (SWM) Plan Update was done in 2005, 
and a lot of work has been done on the City’s infrastructure and programs since that time.  The purpose 
of the current update is to identify and prioritize the City’s needs and develop affordable long-term 
solutions that meet the regulatory requirements and reflect the community’s priorities.  The SWM Plan 
is totally funded by surface water fees from the residents of Shoreline.   
 
Mr. Landau briefly reviewed the accomplishments from the 2005 SWM Plan, which include numerous 
flood reduction projects throughout the City.  There have also been improvements in the maintenance of 
the existing infrastructure.  The City has consistently met the requirements of the National Pollutant 
Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit, established a water quality monitoring and assessment 
program and implemented outreach programs.  In addition, the City completed its first Federal 
Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) floodplain study last year.   
 
Mr. Landau explained that the update will place a greater emphasis on water quality, sustainability, 
aquatic enhancement, and floodplain management from a basin perspective.  In addition, the 
construction of new surface water management infrastructure requires a review of the maintenance 
program needs and associated costs.  The plan must also address the aging drainage pipes and facilities 
and identify an asset management program for the existing infrastructure.  Staff is currently reviewing 
financial options to fund the utility for the next five years.  He summarized that updating the SWM Plan 
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requires the City to balance competing objectives such as the completion of new capital improvements, 
the maintenance of existing surface water management infrastructure, and affordable rates.   
 
Mr. Landau advised that the goals of the Surface Water Utility include flood hazard reduction, water 
quality protection, and aquatic habitat protection and enhancement.  He provided a brief overview of the 
programs that are managed within the Surface Water Utility such as a capital program, regulatory 
compliance, basin planning, administration and management, operations and maintenance, public 
outreach and education, technical assistance and code enforcement, and monitoring and research.  The 
update also includes the creation of a new asset inventory and management program.   
 
Mr. Landau reviewed that last May staff met with City Council to obtain direction on the following 
issues: 
 

 Repair and Replacement vs. New Capital Facilities – The goal is to preserve what they 
currently have and get a better idea of its condition.  More emphasis should be put into repairing 
and replacing existing infrastructure versus all new capital facilities.   

 Rate Credits for Low-Impact Development (LID) Improvements – Staff recommends that 
instead of providing rate credits to property owners, it would be better to establish an incentive 
program to encourage residents to implement LID improvements. 

 Private Property and Public Drainage Systems – Staff recommends the utility establish a 
more defined policy to provide consistent guidance on the use of public funds to improve and/or 
maintain drainage systems that cross through private property.  He explained that a lot of the 
storm water systems the City inherited from King County cross through private properties where 
the City does not have easement rights.  It is also difficult to address issues related to open 
channels or streams that are located on private properties.     

 Non-Commercial Car Washes – The water from non-commercial car washes runs into the 
stormwater system, and the City has tried to address the issue through education and outreach.  
They also offer carwash kits that allow the car washes to be performed in an environmentally 
safe manner.  Staff is recommending that non-commercial car washing events become a 
permitted activity administered by the Surface Water Utility and the Planning and Development 
Services Department.  The City could issue a no-cost permit as a method to reduce the illicit 
discharge associated with the use.   

 
Mr. Landau pointed out that a greater emphasis on repair and replacement projects would have an 
impact on the existing operations and maintenance program and the proposed asset inventory and 
management program.  LID incentives, rate issues, and car wash permits would impact the public 
outreach program.  All of the proposed changes would have a positive impact on water quality aquatic 
habitat.   
 
Mr. Landau reviewed that staff would make a presentation to the City Council on August 8th regarding 
levels of service and rates to meet the program recommendations.  The draft SWM Plan will be 
available for public comment in mid to late August.  A public hearing and discussion of the surface 
water management policy for private property is scheduled for September 6th.  Staff anticipates the City 
Council would adopt the final SWM Plan in the fall of 2011. 
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Commissioner Kaje asked if staff discussed potential grants to help implement rain gardens on private 
property.  Mr. Landau agreed the utility could establish and/or support a program to provide discount 
rain barrels, technical assistance on constructing rain gardens, or other types of low-impact best 
management practices (BMP) on private properties.  Encouraging private property owners to implement 
these LID techniques would benefit the entire storm water system.  While the SWM Plan calls for 
development of a program in the next few years, staff does not have detailed information about what it 
might look like.   
 
Vice Chair Perkowski asked if staff has researched other municipalities’ policies for management of 
storm water infrastructure and open water channels on private property.  Mr. Landau answered that staff 
has done some research and learned that many do not have policies in place.  As currently proposed, the 
policy would allow the utility to fund a project to address a problem that occurs on private property if it 
is determined to have a significant environmental or life-safety threat to the public or would impact 
existing infrastructure.  The purpose of the policy is to justify how the utility funds are spent and give 
the City the ability to say no to certain project on private property.   
 
Commissioner Behrens said he is aware of two housing developments near his home where storm 
drainage systems were installed but were never connected to the City’s system.  These situations have 
caused flooding problems on adjacent properties.  He asked if these situations are common throughout 
the City.  He also asked how staff determines whether or not the City will address the problems.  Mr. 
Landau explained that the City is responsible for runoff that comes from the right-of-way.  The goal is to 
keep the water within the right-of-way so it can flow into the City’s system.  However, the City does not 
have the jurisdiction to address runoff that flows from one private property to another.  Mr. Landau said 
the City investigates every complaint they receive about storm water runoff to determine if it is within 
the City’s jurisdiction to address the problem. 
 
Commissioner Kaje noted that the City still has numerous open-ditch storm water systems.  Instead of 
automatically retrofitting these systems with pipes, some municipalities have chosen to modify the 
existing ditch systems to improve infiltration rates.  Mr. Landau advised that the City has an open-ditch 
policy that does not allow open ditches within the rights-of-way to be filled in or replaced with pipes.  
Commissioner Kaje pointed out that there are numerous situations where open ditches were filled by 
private property owners to accommodate parking, etc.  Mr. Landau agreed that there are many cases in 
the City where private property owners have filled ditches with gravel.  He said the open-ditch policy 
was not adopted until two years ago.  Prior to that time, filling an open ditch was allowed with a permit.   
 
Mr. Landau said staff’s goal is to have the draft SWM Plan available for public review by August 19th.   
 
Parks, Recreation and Open Space Plan Update (memorandum only, no presentation)  
 
Mr. Cohn announced that the Parks, Recreation and Open Space Plan Update has been forwarded to the 
City Council for review and is scheduled for a public hearing on July 25th.  A copy of the plan was 
provided at a past meeting to the Commissioners for information purposes.   
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PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
No one in the audience expressed a desire to address the Commission during this portion of the meeting. 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Cohn did not have any additional items to report to the Commission.  
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Planning Commission Retreat Follow-Up and Review of Bylaws 
 
Mr. Cohn reviewed that at their 2011 retreat in May, the Commission discussed how they could become 
more effective and efficient.  The purpose of the discussion is to check in to see if the Commission 
believes their meetings and decision-making process have improved as a result of implementing the 
concepts discussed at the retreat.   
 
Commissioner Moss said she appreciates receiving staff reports two weeks in advance for public 
hearings.  This allows the Commission to submit follow up questions to staff in a timely manner.  
Commissioner Esselman said she felt the process the Commission used to work through the Town 
Center Subarea Plan was effective.  Highlighting the major issues and then working through the 
proposal page-by-page seemed to be an efficient approach.   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith requested feedback from the Commission about whether or not the color coding 
used to track changes was helpful.  Chair Wagner suggested that rather than tracking all changes, it 
would be sufficient to track just those changes made since the Commission’s last discussion.  
Commissioner Moss agreed and added that this would make it easier to identify the issues that still need 
to be addressed.  Mr. Cohn suggested that once the Commission has discussed a proposed change and 
reached a consensus, the change could be identified with an underline.  Chair Wagner said she liked the 
brief notes that were imbedded in the draft document to remind the Commissioners of their previous 
discussions regarding the proposed changes.   
 
Commissioner Kaje said he was uncomfortable when Director Tovar requested feedback from the 
Commissioners regarding some suggested changes submitted a City Councilmember related to the Town 
Center Subarea.  While he felt it was appropriate for the Commission to provide some clarification 
regarding their recommendation, he felt awkward evaluating additional changes outside of the hearing 
process.  Mr. Cohn explained that the intent of Director Tovar’s request was to allow the Commission to 
inform staff of their thoughts so staff could provide a response to the City Council.  Commissioner Kaje 
observed that Director Tovar’s request was not problematic because there was general agreement 
amongst the Commission related to the Town Center Subarea.  However, a similar request for a different 
case could be awkward if the Commission’s recommendation was not unanimous.  He summarized that 
while he does not want to discourage staff from requesting clarification from the Commission, it is 
important to be thoughtful about the process.  Vice Chair Perkowski said he was also uncomfortable 
with Director Tovar’s request for the Commission to weigh in on proposed amendments put forth by a 
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City Councilmember.  It could be problematic to use just the comments of Commissioners who 
happened to reply to formulate a response.   
 
Mr. Cohn said staff is making an effort to get staff reports to the Commissioners at least two weeks 
before a public hearing.  He noted that a public hearing is scheduled in two weeks (August 4th), and staff 
will attempt to provide a draft report to the Commission via email by July 22nd.   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith announced that a consultant has been hired to provide a training session to the 
Commission on September 15th regarding Roberts Rules of Order.  The consultant would discuss how to 
run good meetings, making and amending motions, and raising and responding to points of information 
and points of order.  The session would also include an interactive role play opportunity.   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith referred the Commissioners to the draft changes to the Planning Commission 
Bylaws, which were discussed at the retreat.  She briefly reviewed each one. 
 
Commissioner Moss noted that one proposed change would allow the Commission to cancel a public 
hearing for lack of a quorum.  She asked if the Commission could also cancel other meetings such as 
study sessions for lack of a quorum.  Mr. Cohn pointed out that, as per Roberts Rules of Orders, the 
Commission cannot convene a meeting without a quorum present.  Ms. Simulcik Smith noted that 
Section 2 of Article VI states that “four members constitutes a quorum and is required for the 
Commission to take any action other than to adjourn.”  The Commission agreed that the last paragraph 
of Section 1 of Article V should be changed to add “or a quorum” after “lack of agenda items.”   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith referred to Section 3 of Article V and said staff is suggesting just one order of 
business and calling Item 7 “Study Items/Public Hearings.  Allowing public comment after each study 
session would eliminate making the public wait until the end of the meeting to speak on a topic.  The 
Commission agreed it would be appropriate to add a footnote stating that “in the event of multiple study 
sessions, each session would include a staff presentation followed by public comment.”   
   
Ms. Simulcik Smith referred to Section 4 of Article V and noted that the current bylaws allow each 
member of the public to comment for up to two minutes.  At their retreat, the Commission agreed to 
increase the time to three minutes.  The Commission discussed that the three-minute time limit worked 
well at their last three meetings.  To address the concern of having a large number of people who want 
to comment, Ms. Simulcik Smith referred to the City Council’s bylaws, which include a provision that 
reduces the time limit to two minutes if more than 15 people have signed up.  Rather than establishing a 
total time limit, the Commission discussed the idea of allowing the Chair the discretion to set the time 
limit on a case-by-case basis depending on the number of people who want to participate.  Ms. Simulcik 
Smith agreed to incorporate the time limit language from the City Council’s Bylaws for further 
Commission discussion.  Chair Wagner suggested the title of Section 4 be clarified to make it clear that 
the rules would apply to general public comments, comments on study session items, and public hearing 
testimony.   
 
Commissioner Broili recalled that the Commission has been called on the carpet in the past for allowing 
a person with particular expertise additional time to answer Commission questions.  He asked how the 
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language could be crafted to allow this type of dialogue in the future.  Chair Wagner suggested that 
instead of asking a member of the public to comment as an expert, the Commission could address their 
questions to staff, and staff could use that person as a resource to prepare a response for the 
Commission.  Mr. Cohn recalled that the City Attorney suggested the Commission should allow equal 
time for the proponents and opponents of a specific proposal to comment, and he agreed to seek 
additional feedback from the City Attorney.   
 
Commissioner Behrens asked the purpose of the general public comment period.  Mr. Cohn answered 
that it allows an opportunity for a member of the public to address the Commission regarding an issue 
that is not scheduled on the agenda.  Commissioner Behrens noted that the Commission does not 
immediately address general public comments because they have to move forward with their scheduled 
agenda.  Perhaps it would be better to invite members of the public to submit written general comments 
instead.  Most of the Commissioners were in favor of continuing the general public comment period, 
recognizing that the Chair would have the ability to limit the comments if necessary.  The Commission 
also discussed that if a person goes over their allotted time during a public hearing, the Chair could 
invite them to put the rest of their comments in writing.  Ms. Simulcik Smith cautioned that if the 
Commission invites written public comments during a public hearing, they should establish a formal 
process for collecting and reviewing the comments prior to closing the public hearing and making a final 
recommendation to the City Council.  The Commission agreed it would be appropriate to allow the 
public to submit written comments during the public hearing.  However, each of the written comments 
should be formally entered into the public hearing record.   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith pointed out that new language was added to Section 4 of Article V to allow 
members of the public who are representing the official position of a State registered non-profit 
organization or agency or a City-recognized organization to speak for five minutes.  Their comments 
would be recorded as the official position of the organization they represent.  The Commission 
discussed how they would know if a person has been designated as an official representative of a group 
or organization.  It was noted that sometimes after a group representative has spoken for five minutes, 
individuals from the group also speak before the Commission for three minutes.  To address this issue, 
they discussed the idea of limiting all public comments to three minutes.   Vice Chair Perkowski 
expressed concern about adding language to the bylaws that allows group representatives to speak for 
five minutes and recording their comments as the official position of an organization.  Ms. Simulcik 
Smith said the proposed language came from the City Council’s rules of procedure.  Mr. Cohn clarified 
that Roberts Rules of Order do not require the Commission to allow organization representatives to 
speak for five minutes, but that is what the Commission has allowed historically.  It was noted that, as 
currently proposed, an attorney representing a property owner or a group of property owners would not 
be allowed additional time because the five-minute provision is limited to non-profit or City-recognized 
organizations.   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith referred to the proposed new article to address how a Commissioner should handle 
his/her personal opinions that are different than the official recommendation of the Commission.  The 
Commissioners indicated support for the concept outlined in the new language, but they agreed further 
clarification would be appropriate.   Commissioner Kaje recalled that the new language was proposed to 
address situations where individual Commissioners are invited to participate on various committees or 
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groups such as neighborhood meetings.  While a Commissioner could provide insight based on his/her 
experience as a Commissioner, they should make it clear that they are representing their personal view 
and not the collective opinion of the Commission.  Commissioner Broili further recalled that this issue 
came up when a Commissioner testified before the City Council to provide a counter opinion on a 
recommendation the Commission had sent forward.   
 
Ms. Simulcik Smith referred to Section 1 of Article VI and pointed out that the proposed changes are 
intended to be consistent with the Commission’s current practice for absences.  Staff agreed to seek 
feedback from the City attorney about potentially combining Article VIII (Conflict of Interest) and 
Article IX (Appearance of Fairness). 
 
Commissioner Moss recalled that the bylaws currently state that Commissioners who vote against a 
motion should publicly state the reasons for their decision.  Commissioner Kaje clarified that 
Commissioners are not required to say why they voted for or against a particular motion.  However, it is 
important to provide as much information as possible so the City Council and public have a clear 
understanding of the content of the discussion.  He summarized that while they do not need to defend 
every vote, they should clearly communicate their intent. 
 
The Commissioners agreed to continue their review of the bylaws after they have completed their 
Roberts Rules of Order training on September 15th.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
No new business was scheduled on the agenda.  
 
REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
None of the Commissioners provided an announcement or report during this portion of the meeting. 
 
AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING 
 
Mr. Cohn announced that the August 4th meeting is scheduled as a public hearing on transferring quasi-
judicial actions to the Hearing Examiner.  Staff would provide draft language and a recommendation to 
the Commission by July 22nd. 
   
ADJOURNMENT 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 P.M. 
 
 
 
______________________________ ______________________________ 
Michelle Linders Wagner  Jessica Simulcik Smith 
Chair, Planning Commission  Clerk, Planning Commission 
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TIME STAMP 
July 21, 2011 

 
CALL TO ORDER  
 
ROLL CALL:  0:23  
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  0:43 
 
DIRECTOR’S COMMENTS:  0:51  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  1:01 
 
GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT:  2:41  
 
STAFF REPORTS:  2:53 
 

 Transportation Master Plan Update:  3:47 
 

 Surface Water Master Plan Update:  56:30 
 

 Parks, Recreation and Open Space Master Plan Update:  1:23:46 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  1:25:03 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:  1:25:07  
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  1:25:17 
 

 Planning Commission Retreat Follow-up & Review of Bylaws:  1:25:17 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  2:27:27 
 
REPORTS OF COMMITTEES & COMMISSONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS:  2:27:31 
 
AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING:  2:27:37 
 
ADJOURNMENT 

DRAFT

Page 16



Page 17



Page 18



Page 19



Page 20



Page 21



Page 22



Page 23



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This page intentionally blank 

Page 24



Attachment B

Page 25



Attachment B

Page 26



Attachment C

Page 27



Attachment C

Page 28



Attachment C

Page 29



Attachment C

Page 30



Attachment C

Page 31



Attachment C

Page 32



Attachment C

Page 33


	081811Agenda.pdf
	072111DRAFT
	081811SR_QJ_Items
	Att B - PH Notice
	Att C - PC Minutes



